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LOCAL DECISIONS: 
A FAIRER FUTURE FOR SOCIAL HOUSING
The Headlines

Introduction

The Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) published “Local decisions: a fairer future for social housing” on 22 November 2010. This is a wide-ranging consultation document on the future of social housing.  

The Government’s stated aim is to introduce more flexibility into the allocation and management of social housing so that councils and housing associations can make the fairest use of the housing stock in the light of local circumstances.    

The consultation document asks a number of questions about the way the new arrangements would work in practice. The DCLG is particularly keen to hear the views of tenants. The deadline for submitting responses is 17 January 2011. 
The Government’s proposals 
The Government’s proposals fall into several areas: 

· Tenancies

· Succession

· Allocations

· Mobility 

· Homelessness

· Council housing finance
· Empty homes

· Reform of social housing regulation

· Overcrowding


Councils and housing associations will be able to let social housing to new tenants on fixed term tenancies rather than lifetime tenancies such as secure or assured tenancies. 

Fixed term tenancies will last for a minimum period of two years. 

In the case of housing associations, flexible tenancies will be offered at either an affordable rent or a social rent, depending on local needs and circumstances.  
Tenants will be given six months notice if their tenancy is not to be renewed. 
Where a landlord decides not to reissue a tenancy at the end of the fixed term, and the tenant is unable to obtain alternative accommodation and becomes homeless, the tenant would be considered to have become homeless unintentionally (unless the decision not to reissue the tenancy is a direct consequence of the tenant’s behaviour). 
The Government recognises that lifetime tenancies may be the best option for some groups of people such as the elderly and people with a long term illness or disability.  
A new local authority fixed term “Flexible tenancy”, with a minimum fixed term of two years, will be introduced. 

Local authorities will be able to offer a tenancy over a longer period, or choose not to offer them at all.  
The flexible tenancy will be an additional form of tenancy for local authority tenants. It will not replace secure and introductory tenancies. 
Local authority flexible tenants will have similar rights to secure tenants, including the right to buy, exchange, take in lodgers, sub-let part of the property, have repairs carried out and to be consulted and informed. 

During the fixed term of a flexible tenancy the tenant will have the same protections from eviction as a secure tenant. 

Landlords will have a policy on the reissue of flexible tenancies which will guide what happens at the end of a tenancy. 

Where landlords decide not to reissue the tenancy at the end of the fixed term they must serve a notice on the tenant six months before the end of the tenancy. 

The rights of existing secure tenants will not change. 
Housing associations will be able to offer “Affordable Rent” tenancies to new tenants from April 2011. 

These will offer fixed term tenancies of at least two years with landlords being able to set rents anywhere between current social rent levels and 80 per cent of local market rents. 

Affordable Rent tenancies will be offered on a proportion of housing associations’ empty properties from April 2011 and on new stock in due course. 

Local authorities will be able to discharge their homelessness duties through the new tenancies.  
Affordable Rent properties will be eligible for Housing Benefit

Local authorities will have a new duty to publish a strategic policy on tenancies 

This will set out the broad objectives to be taken into consideration by individual social landlords in the area regarding their own policies on the grant and reissue of tenancies 

The strategic tenancy policy must be regularly reviewed it must be consistent with the local allocation scheme and homelessness strategy 

All social landlords will be required to publish and follow a policy on tenure, which meets the requirements of the tenancy standard and the local strategic policy on tenancies. 

The policy will include the circumstances in which landlords will grant either lifetime tenancies or fixed term tenancies and, for fixed term tenancies, their duration and the circumstances in which tenancies will be reissued at the end of the fixed term 

Existing secure and assured tenants will be granted a new secure or assured tenancy where they move to another social rent property 

All new secure and flexible tenancies will include a right to one succession for spouses and partners where the original tenant dies.

Landlords will be able to grant additional succession rights if they wish. 

The changes to succession will not affect existing secure tenants who stay in their current home or move using the proposed social home swap scheme. Joint tenants will also continue to have the right to take over the tenancy when the other joint tenant dies. 


Councils will be able to decide which categories of applicants should qualify to join the waiting list for housing. 
The Government will retain a role in determining who should have priority for social housing through the statutory “reasonable preference” categories. 

Council and housing association tenants who want, rather than need, to move will no longer have to compete with other people on the waiting list. Councils will be able to develop their own policies for transferring tenants. However, social tenants who are in housing need (such as those who are overcrowded) will still be able to join the waiting list and will also continue to get priority. 
When local authorities choose to restrict access to their waiting list, people who do not qualify for social housing will be able to ask for advice or support to help them secure appropriate accommodation.

 

The Government is seeking to increase mobility within the social housing sector. The proposals involve taking transferring tenants out of the allocation system so that do not have to compete with new applicants on the waiting list  

There are also plans to introduce a nationwide social home swap scheme for all council and housing association tenants who wish to move. 


Councils will be able to bring the homelessness duty to an end with an offer of suitable private rented housing. At the moment, this can only be done if the homeless person agrees.  The tenancy offered will have to be for at least 12 months and if the person becomes homeless again within two years through no fault of their own, the council would have a duty to secure accommodation for them again. 
There will be no change in the homelessness priority need groups, and no change in the duty on local authorities to secure suitable accommodation for people in these groups who are eligible for assistance and become homeless through no fault of their own. 


The Government intends to replace the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) system with a new, transparent, self-financing arrangement in April 2012.  

Self-financing will be implemented through a one-off settlement payment between each local authority and central government. Detailed arrangements will be announced in January 2011.   

£100 million will be invested through the Homes and Communities Agency to refurbish empty properties in the private sector and manage them at an affordable rent for up to ten years. 

The Government is also consulting on using the New Homes Bonus to provide an incentive for local authorities to tackle empty homes. 


The Government plans to abolish the Tenant Services Authority and to transfer responsibility for the financial regulation of housing associations to the Homes and Communities Agency.  

The Government is seeking views on the reform of the legal and regulatory framework concerning overcrowding. 

John Conway
Head of Housing

29 November 2010 
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